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Abstract 
Under conditions of modern reality, the intensive changes of the aims in teaching foreign languages are 
observed. Today the key emphasis in the practice of teaching foreign languages is put on teaching 
communication and authenticity. Due to this reason the approaches to the organization of language 
teaching have been changed, innovative teaching tools appear and the old ones are improved. Junior 
school age is considered to be the initial point of teaching foreign languages. Success or failures in 
further learning foreign languages depend on this age. To provide the effectiveness of language 
education at junior school age, a set of various teaching tools is used, where gamification takes a 
particular place. The game coincides with the peculiarities of junior school age and the children usually 
accept it as a teaching tool easily. To crown it all, the game is an indispensable part of informal language 
education which is gaining its popularity today. The authors believe that among all the variety of games 
the most effective are the authentic games, which are not modified and retain their original 
characteristics. Namely, these games can be regarded as a tool of authentic language acquisition. 
Despite the possible difficulties such games may bring significant results. 

The purposes of the article are to analyze the functions of the authentic games in teaching foreign 
languages at junior school age and determine the most effective ones. In the research, it was specified 
that all the authentic games can be divided into grammar, phonetical, vocabulary and listening ones. 
Communicative games take a separate place in this classification. One of the benefits of the authentic 
games in teaching foreign languages at junior school age is that they help not only apply in practice the 
language topics under study but develop memory, concentration, reflection, attention, and fine motor 
skills. It was also found out that authentic games can be less effective during the lessons at 
comprehensive schools. The best environment for using authentic games might be an informal language 
studio. As a matter of fact, language studios perform motivation function and authentic games allow to 
reach it. The authors of the article examined the most popular authentic linguodidactic games and chose 
some of them to apply in teaching foreign languages at junior school age in the frame of linguistic 
creative studio. Thus, the organization of informal language education at junior school age was provided. 
Such games as Scrabble, Dobble and some other ones were systematically used. The practice of 
application showed that authentic games possess advantages and disadvantages. They can bring 
effective educational results under observance of special conditions. Moreover, the use of some other 
methods and tools enhance the possibilities of authentic games. 
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1 INTRODUCTION 
Today, informal learning is one of the most rapidly developing, albeit somewhat controversial areas of 
teaching foreign languages. Within its framework, the possibilities of methods and tools that go beyond 
the traditional system, with innovative specific characteristics are analyzed. At various stages of the 
development of linguistic methods, one of its particular issues has always been gamification of the 
process of language education. Gamification means the systematic integration of games into the 
process of teaching foreign languages. Sustained interest in this issue is increasingly manifested today. 
Moreover, in connection with the development of informal language education, edutainment, the 
boundaries of the use of linguistic and methodical games are constantly expanding. We believe that one 
of the most effective applications of gamification in teaching a foreign language is specifically organized 
educational environment. The design of this environment can be carried out in the context of any foreign 
language lesson, however, special classes are more effective. Most often, these classes are held within 
the framework of educational linguistic associations: language courses, creative workshops, clubs, etc. 
Junior school age is most favourable for gamification. Young schoolchildren are well acquainted with 
the features of the game, they still take it with pleasure and participate in training games without any 
psychological barriers. Learning foreign languages is no exception. Moreover, it presents a specific field 
where the game, with rational use, will be quite effective. 
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As part of the research, we studied the features of gamification in the process of teaching foreign 
languages within the educational linguistic studio. We analyzed the possibilities and experience of using 
authentic games. The use of games in teaching foreign languages is the subject of research of Z.M. 
Davydova, A.V. Konysheva, M.M. Mirzakhanova, M.F. Stronin, P.A. Stepichev, E.N. Solovova and 
others. In foreign research language and communication games are distinguished (A. Wright, D. 
Betteridge, M. Buckby). In the Russian methodological tradition, the most famous is the classification of 
M.F. Stronin. The author selects two sections of games. In the framework of the first, grammar, lexical, 
phonetic and spelling games are indicated. 

The second section deals with creative games. Language games are focused on the precise 
consolidation and development of language material, while communicative (creative) games are less 
regulated, they are aimed at developing foreign language communicative skills [2]. Today in the practice 
of teaching foreign languages computer based games are used. Authenticity is also an important 
criterion; therefore, in many cases, preference is given to authentic linguistic and methodical games. 

Authenticity today is a fundamental criterion in learning foreign languages. Original, unadapted materials 
are more apt to introduce students into the world of a genuine, living language. In an authentic game, 
the material is perceived more easily, it helps to form the necessary language and communication skills. 
The format of education is unusual, and it is positively perceived by junior students. Nevertheless, 
special attention in this vein should be paid to the frequency of using authentic games in class, the 
disadvantages of using authentic games in the process of teaching foreign languages to younger 
schoolchildren. 

2 METHODOLOGY 
To clarify the features and capabilities of authentic games in the context of informal language education, 
a number of research methods were used: theoretical analysis, comparison, observation, survey, 
experiment. In the course of theoretical analysis it was found that the game, as a specific task of the 
activity type [1], is focused on the implementation of both general pedagogical and objective functions. 

First of all, the usage of a game is aimed at developing memory, attention, thinking, language guessing 
of students. Gamification provides readiness for the implementation of foreign language communication, 
helps to remove frequently arising communication barriers. Even students with a poor language skill 
begin to take the initiative, they are not afraid to make a mistake and try to speak up, games liberates, 
motivates and stimulates, promotes more successful socialization. At a more advanced stage, games 
can be directed to the simulation of foreign language communication. Through the game, it is possible 
to create a pedagogically comfortable environment, to introduce the most complex grammatical 
phenomena, semantize lexical units, and relieve emotional stress. The game allows students to take a 
fresh look at a foreign language and become interested in learning it. Thus, the game is not only a 
didactic phenomenon, but also a developing multi-functional tool. It is necessary when you need to get 
away from the routine, to make learning more fun [2]. 

As part of the gamification of the learning process, a special place should be given to authentic games. 
The implementation of the authenticity criterion allows you to teach a genuine foreign language, learn 
those lexical units and grammatical patterns that cannot be found in standard school textbooks. As a 
rule, authentic games are board ones. Opportunities, as well as the advantages and disadvantages of 
several authentic games were explored by us in the course of teaching in the linguistic creative studio 
“Funny English”. The main purpose of the studio’s activities was the organization of an educational 
environment in which students of primary school age who are experiencing difficulties in learning a 
language could, above all, begin to show interest in it. To create an educational environment, a set of 
innovative linguistic and methodological tools was used, the ideas of pedagogy of surprise (P.A. 
Stepichev), among which an important place is occupied by authentic games. 

To clarify the possibilities of authentic games in teaching foreign languages, we organized and 
conducted a survey among foreign language teachers, besides the opinions of junior schoolchildren 
were taken into consideration. In total, 15 foreign language teachers and 40 students participated in the 
survey. The following questions were prepared for the teachers: 

1 What are the advantages of authentic games compared to adapted game materials? 
2 How often is it possible to use authentic games in teaching foreign languages at primary school 

age? 
3 Do you practice using authentic language games? 
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4 What other means, in your opinion, would be a logical addition to authentic language games? 
5 What are the disadvantages of using authentic language games in the early school years? 

Answering the first question, 90% of respondents agreed that authentic games allow you to learn the 
speech patterns that are not present in the adapted textbooks, they are focused on learning the spoken 
clichés, help to learn grammatical structures faster, positively affect students’ phonetic skills, and 
remove communication barriers. 10% of teachers do not see a big distinction between authentic and 
adapted games. 

In the context of the second question, all the teachers believe that any game whether authentic or 
adapted, is not a means of permanent use, because in this case, it can reduce the effectiveness of a 
regular lesson. At the same time, teachers believe that in some cases the use of games is necessary 
and helps to solve some problems arising in the learning process. 

When answering the third question most teachers mentioned that they use adapted games, since they 
are more accessible and common. Nevertheless, these teachers say that they heard many positive 
reviews and in the near future they plan to initially test effectiveness of authentic games. 

In answering the fourth question, respondents indicated that information-communication and audio-
visual technologies are effective if used alongside with games, since in some cases they can provide 
an optimal environment for playing games. In general, it was noted that games, including authentic ones, 
generally do not require additional equipment. 

As possible shortcomings of authentic games, teachers note that, despite all the available advantages, 
they can distract from the learning process in the future, negatively affect some universal learning 
activities. Teachers notice that using games is necessary either when students get tired, or with the 
introduction of complex grammar material, or when other methods have proved ineffective. 

Based on the data of the included observation and conversations with the students, it can be concluded 
that they always positively perceive games in the educational process, take part in them with pleasure, 
and assimilate one or another language reality better. 

Taking into account all the above-mentioned arguments, we concluded that it is more expedient to use 
authentic games in the context of informal learning of a foreign language. Without a doubt, they can be 
integrated into the process of teaching foreign languages in secondary schools. However, it is informal 
learning that provides for unlocking the potential of authentic games in primary school age. This 
provision was considered by us as the main one during the study. The main platform for the organization 
of informal language education was the creative linguistic studio "Funny English", that functions in 
Shadrinsk Pedagogical University. In the studio, along with traditional linguodidactic means, a range of 
means of informal language education is intensively used, among which authentic games take an 
important place. 

3 RESULTS 
Practice has shown that authentic board games allow students to effortlessly enrich their vocabulary, 
learn how to build sentences in a foreign language, develop phonetic skills and support foreign language 
communication. The main purpose of authentic board games is to provide linguistic support, which is 
most appropriate in the process of teaching a foreign language at a lower level. In the studio classes, 
the most frequently used games were Taboo, Activity, Scrabble, Headbanz, and Dobble (marked 
“Junior”). These games, in our opinion, contributed to the most effective learning of the language. 

Among all the verbal board games, Taboo has a distinct advantage, as it is an excellent means of 
practicing lexical skills. For convenience, the lexical units used in the game can be ranked by complexity 
for a certain group of students. Explaining words using associations is not so difficult, but in Taboo, 
players will have to do this without using a few words related to what was intended. As a consequence, 
the teacher must be prepared for the fact that at first the students may need the help of the coordinator. 
He should also understand that this game requires a fairly good level of language proficiency. 

In the original version of the game, students should be divided into two teams, the participants of which 
make opposing pairs. One of the players in each round will explain the words. He gets a tray with cards 
on which not only the lexical unit is written, which needs to be explained, but also the words-taboo. In a 
minute he will have to convey the meaning of as many words as possible with the help of associations, 
without naming forbidden words. A player of the opposing team must ensure that all rules of the game 
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are observed. For each correctly explained word, the team gets a point, for each missed or penalty word 
the team of opponents gets a point. The winner is the team that scores more points. 

Activity is one of the most popular associations games, played all over the world. In addition to the 
playing field, one-minute sandglasses, and a dice, the game equipment involves a set of cards with 
lexical units, which are distributed in three decks according to complexity. Students will have to explain 
these words in one way or another, depending on the cell on the playing field, on which the player’s 
figure stands. 

The game involves several channels of information exchange between participants. The lexical units 
offered on the cards will be shown by the players in either a drawing or a pantomime or explained in 
English, without using analogues from other languages. It should be noted that as a result of the use of 
this game, the teacher stimulates verbal communication, helps to overcome language barriers and, 
equally important, encourages team work. 

Being a world-famous game, Scrabble is considered one of the best games that are used to teach 
English, since it can be used to make more than 260,000 legally allowed words, in accordance with the 
rules of the British Scrabble League. It is worth mentioning that this game is advisable to use at any 
stage of training. When working with junior school age, it will be useful not only for introducing lexical 
units, but also for their consolidation. For older students, Scrabble should be used to consolidate lexical 
units already studied and to check their acquisition. In addition, the game in Scrabble will be interesting 
not only because it allows students to show the level of knowledge of foreign language vocabulary, but 
will also motivate them to learn new words, because it contains a competitive point. It is important to 
focus on the fact that the game initially implies knowledge of a large number of English words, but as 
an alternative you can play with a dictionary — in this case, the game will contribute to the expansion of 
the students’ lexical reserve. 

As for the next board game, it is important to note that Headbanz was not originally intended to teach a 
foreign language, but this game is one of the most interesting and useful from the point of view of 
learning English specifically for students of primary school age. An important fact is that this game is 
designed for a small number of players (from 2 to 6 people), which is the optimal number for students 
of English in a group. 

Finally, the game called Dobble should be mentioned in the article. The classic version of this game 
does not depend on the used language, since the game is represented by a set of round cards. A feature 
of this game is that each card is unique, but on each pair of cards there is one common picture for these 
cards, which players will have to find. For the learners of English, the game is useful because it contains 
several thematic sets, thanks to which learners have the opportunity to learn as many topical words as 
possible. To make the game as useful as possible for the language acquisition, it is important to 
pronounce the name of each found picture. 

The systematic use of authentic games primarily influenced the formation of the linguistic and cognitive 
interest of students. Many students developed confidence in their abilities, certain communication 
barriers were destroyed, and the fear to make a mistake was gone. In addition, attention and 
concentration improved markedly. It was observed that authentic games are effective in the formation 
of activity skills and speech aspects. As a rule, students not only memorized speech patterns and 
grammatical structures well, but also used them in speech. Authentic games help preserve learned 
information in long-term memory reserves. Authentic games are not only training exercises, they also 
help to get students acquainted with language phenomena, to organize foreign language communication 
at the elementary level. 

4 CONCLUSIONS 
In the course of the study, we concluded that authentic board games have all the advantages indicated 
above. However, some disadvantages were noticed that must be taken into account when introducing 
games into the process of language learning. First of all, it is inappropriate to use games often, as 
children get used to them and stop responding to traditional education and fail to master the material in 
the future. Authentic games cannot cover all aspects of learning a foreign language, using them a 
teacher should always be aware of why they are needed at the moment and why their benefits are 
higher compared to traditional means. When using games, it is necessary to maintain a balance between 
formal and informal learning, only in this case they will be really effective in teaching a foreign language. 
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